

The Polar Journal



ISSN: 2154-896X (Print) 2154-8978 (Online) Journal homepage: http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rpol20

China and Arctic energy: drivers and limitations

Christopher Weidacher Hsiung

To cite this article: Christopher Weidacher Hsiung (2016) China and Arctic energy: drivers and limitations, The Polar Journal, 6:2, 243-258, DOI: 10.1080/2154896X.2016.1241486

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/2154896X.2016.1241486

	Published online: 26 Oct 2016.
	Submit your article to this journal $oldsymbol{G}$
ılıl	Article views: 1010
Q ^N	View related articles 🗗
CrossMark	View Crossmark data 🗷
4	Citing articles: 1 View citing articles 🗹

Full Terms & Conditions of access and use can be found at http://www.tandfonline.com/action/journalInformation?journalCode=rpol20



China and Arctic energy: drivers and limitations

Christopher Weidacher Hsiung

Fridtjof Nansen Institute (FNI), Lysaker, Norway

ABSTRACT

China's growing demand for oil and gas is forcing the country to look abroad to secure new sources of imports. The Arctic region, rich in oil and gas resources, could function as such a source, and Chinese oil companies have already started to engage in oil and gas exploration and production there. The literature has tended to take this as evidence that China will become an increasingly active and important player in Arctic oil and gas resource developments, and the sanctions imposed on Russia's energy sector by the USA and the EU following the Russian annexation of Crimea are seen as further opening up possibilities for greater Chinese participation. This article, however, argues that China's Arctic oil and gas interests are in fact modest. Domestic views on Chinese involvement in Arctic gas and resource development have been mixed and cautious, indicating a wait-andsee approach. There have been few concrete Chinese investments further indicating limited interest. Only the onshore Yamal LNG project in the Russian Arctic can be characterised as substantial Chinese participation. Moreover, the challenges and high costs of oil and gas production in the Arctic, China's increased import options, the current economic slowdown in China and security developments in the Arctic region all impact China's motivations and possibilities for participation in the development of Arctic energy resources.

ARTICI F HISTORY

Received 9 May 2016 Accepted 13 July 2016

KEYWORDS

Arctic; China; oil and natural gas resources; energy security; diversification

Introduction

In its widely cited 2008 report, the United States Geological Survey (USGS) estimated that the Arctic contains up to 30% of the world's undiscovered natural gas and 13% of its undiscovered oil. These figures spurred interest among Arctic states, as well as among international oil companies which viewed the Arctic as a largely untapped source of energy. The Arctic region is one of few places where China does not yet have a significant energy presence. However, recent years have seen several changes. China has evinced greater interest in Arctic energy resource development, as seen in the growing domestic debate on Arctic oil and gas resources, and not least in the range of Arctic commercial agreements

CONTACT Christopher Weidacher Hsiung chsiung@ifs.mil.no

Currently at the Norwegian Institute for Defence Studies (IFS).

¹USGS 2008; for a discussion of the limitations of this analysis and its interpretation, see Claes and Moe, "Arctic Petroleum Resources."

²The Arctic region is here loosely defined as the Arctic Ocean and surrounding areas.

and investment projects of Chinese national oil companies (NOCs).³ Further, the sanctions imposed on Russia by the USA and the EU due to Russia's annexation of Crimea and its support to separatists in Eastern Ukraine in 2014 have forced Moscow to build stronger partnerships with Asian partners, China in particular - indicating greater space for manoeuvre for Chinese NOCs to participate in Russian Arctic energy projects.

China's increased interest in Arctic oil and gas resources has created popular images, especially in Western media, of a resource-hungry state, fiercely bent on securing Arctic oil and gas resources to fuel the country's continued economic development. 4 The academic literature has largely avoided such alarmist overtones, but surprisingly few studies have dealt explicitly with China's Arctic oil and gas interests. Studies tend to mention these issues in connection with China's Arctic interests in general, giving a broader picture with little detail on actual investment projects of Chinese NOCs.⁵ For instance, Jakobson and Peng noted that China views the Arctic primarily through economic motives, not least opportunities for natural resource exploration. While they give examples of commercial shipping planning and mining projects, oil and gas activities are only briefly mentioned.⁶ In another study, Nong Hong claimed that China has invested "heavily across the Arctic" in terms of energy projects – but gave only a few concrete examples, and little detail.⁷

As for studies with a more energy-specific focus, Mamdouh G. Salameh argued that China, due to its vast population and economic development model, could very likely emerge as a key actor in oil and gas developments in the Arctic. However, he presents little direct data on how and to what extent China is actually participating, other than mentioning how Chinese think-tanks are urging the government to become more involved in the Arctic.8 Xing and Bertelsen argue that it is mainly China's energy security concerns for disruptions in imports and disturbances in energy transport routes that will increasingly prompt China to look towards the North. Thus, they claim that in recent times, China has stepped up its Arctic energy activities (also in non-energy-related areas like scientific research, shipping, mining, etc.), but they offer little concrete evidence of actual energy investments made. Similar arguments are found in a study by Marc Lanteigne, who holds that, although scientific research is currently the main motive for China, natural resources will inevitably comprise a larger share of Beijing's future Arctic thinking. While Lanteigne presents some specific instances of Chinese energy investments, his examples are nevertheless highly general.¹⁰

This article argues that China's Arctic oil and gas interests remain understudied, especially as regards actual activities. Drawing on primary and secondary documents (including Chinese), interview data and media reports, I aim to provide an in-depth investigation of the actual scope and extent of current Chinese Arctic investment projects, while also

³Referring here to mainly to China's three largest state-owned companies: China National Petroleum Company (CNPC), China Petroleum and Chemical Corporation (Sinopec), and National Offshore Oil Company (CNOOC).

⁴Seidler, "The Resource Race."

⁵There is growing academic literature on China's Arctic interests. See Chen, "China's Emerging"; Jakobson and Peng, "China's Arctic Aspirations"; Sun, "Beyond the Dragon and the Panda"; Tonami, "The Arctic Policy of China and Japan"; Røseth, "Russia's China Policy"; Hong, "Emerging Interests of non-Arctic Countries"; Jakobson, "China's Security"; Lundestad and Tunsjø, "The United States and China"; Wegge and Peng, "China and the Law of the Sea."

⁶Jakobson and Peng, "China's Arctic Aspirations."

⁷Hong, "Emerging Interests of non-Arctic Countries."

⁸Salameh, "China Eyes Arctic."

⁹Xing and Bertelsen, "The Drivers of Chinese Arctic Interests."

¹⁰Lanteigne, "China's Emerging Arctic Strategies."

offering explanations as to China's limited participation. The main finding is that China's Arctic oil and gas interests up to date are few and limited in scope and extent with only the onshore Yamal LNG project in Russia's Arctic as a substantial Chinese Arctic energy project. Challenging high-cost oil and gas production in the Arctic, China's increased import options resulting from an oversupplied global oil and gas market related due the low oil price, economic slowdown in China, and security developments in the Arctic region are important factors explaining China's limited participation in Arctic energy resources developments.

Eyeing Arctic oil and gas resources

China's global energy presence has grown dramatically, as decades of high and sustained economic growth have substantially increased the demand for energy. In 2011, China became the world's largest energy consumer. Today it ranks as the world's largest importer of oil and the third-largest importer of natural gas, as own production has not kept pace with growing consumption. Whereas, China was long self-sufficient and indeed a net exporter of oil; it became a net oil importer in 1993, and, from 2007, a net importer of natural gas. 11 Beijing has looked abroad to diversify its energy import sources, an important element of the "going abroad strategy". 12 Its diversification strategy aimed at importing oil and natural gas from a range of different countries and regions and along different transport routes, not least pipeline imports from neighbouring countries. China still gets more than half of its oil from the Middle East, but is now also importing from Africa, Latin America and Central Asia and increasingly from Russia.¹³ Chinese NOCs have expanded their international operations, with overseas investments in more than 40 countries around the globe. China's NOCs have also invested billions in global upstream M&A deals, mainly in unconventional oil and gas, deep-water and LNG assets, looking to amass new know-how and internationalise their operations.¹⁴ Could the Arctic region become the next investment region for Chinese oil companies?

The "narrative" of China's Arctic energy interests often holds that there exists a "single view" representing Arctic oil and gas interests and that China has embarked on an Arctic quest that indicates an assertive approach.¹⁵ For instance, one of China's most vocal Arctic scholars, a figure familiar to Western audiences, Li Zhenfu of Dalian Maritime University, has frequently called for China to protect and promote its "rights and interests in the Arctic". He argues that China has a legitimate place and role to play in the Arctic – without defining what those rights are. 16 Others have cited Rear Admiral Yin Zhou, who in 2010 claimed that the "the Arctic belongs to all the people around the world as no nation has sovereignty over it" as indicative of Chinese revisionism and the coming fierce hunt for energy resources in the Arctic.¹⁷ However, careful investigation of wider Chinese sources and data, coupled with

¹¹Figures from U.S. Energy Information Administration 2015.

 $^{^{12}}$ China's "going abroad" strategy was initiated in the early 1990s by Chinese NOCs themselves as domestic oilfields began to deplete and the companies started to venture abroad for new oil sources and profits. However, the Chinese government soon became an active supporter, and even driver, for increasing overseas operations by the NOCs. See for instance Tunsjø, Security and Profit in China's Energy Policy.

¹³U.S. Energy Information Administration 2015.

¹⁴Jiang and Ding, "Update on Investments by China's," 13.

¹⁵Rainwater, "Race to the North."

¹⁶Wright, "The Dragon Eyes the Top of the World," 8.

¹⁷Chang, "China's Arctic Play." Actually, Yin Zhou has been misinterpreted. What he actually said was that "According to UNCLOS, the North Pole and its surrounding areas do not belong to any single country and the common riches in the area belong to all the people in the world." (Luo, "Haijun shaojiang;" my translation.)

interview data, yields a more nuanced and modest picture. We may divide the "Chinese view" into three: the official position, the industry and Arctic scholars.

The official position

China now describes itself as a "near-Arctic state". It lacks an official Arctic strategy, let alone an energy strategy. This is due in part to China's fragmented policy process¹⁹ but also to the fact that the Arctic is simply not a major foreign policy priority for the Chinese Government.²⁰ Overall, the Chinese Government's Arctic approach is multi-layered and cooperative, centred on scientific research pertaining to climate change. ²¹ Few official statements refer specifically to Arctic oil and gas resources; if they are mentioned, they are usually downplayed. For instance, Xu Shijie, Director of the Chinese Arctic and Antarctic Policy Administration Policy Division, stated in 2012:

since there is no proven data on oil and gas deposits in the Arctic, China is only interested in climate change in this region. Before formulating a policy on this topic, we first need to gather information on mineral and hydrocarbon potential.²²

Such statements reflect the recognition in Beijing that a more active China in the Arctic region has given rise to concern among Arctic states, especially regarding greater interest in resource extraction. To avoid backlash, China has pursued a diplomatic approach by building closer bilateral ties with the Arctic states and stepping up its engagement in multilateral venues such as the Arctic Council, where China has had permanent observer status since 2013, while also downplaying the energy issues.

However, the lack of any clear official "energy interest" is also due to the absence of an Arctic-specific energy strategy. Instead, Chinese officials have emphasised that oil and gas exploration should be pursued by Chinese companies themselves on a commercial basis in accordance with international market trends and mechanisms. As noted by China's vice foreign minister Zhang Ming in his keynote speech at the Third Arctic Circle Assembly in 2015: "Regarding the development of Arctic resources, China started rather late in this area with only a few Chinese businesses joining relevant programs through partnership with foreign companies. China supports proper and orderly development of the Arctic".23

China's Arctic scholars

While Beijing has been cautious about directly linking Arctic oil and gas to China's Arctic interests, the growing Chinese Arctic academic community has been more openly debating and promoting China's interests in the Arctic, including oil and gas.²⁴ In general, there is a cautiously optimistic view on Arctic oil and gas exploration and production for China,

¹⁸Chinese scholars have for some time used this term. However, it was first used officially by Vice Minister Zhang Ming in his keynote speech at the Third Arctic Circle in Reykjavik, 2015, who stated: "Geographically speaking, China is a near Arcticstate" (Zhang, "Keynote Speech").

¹⁹Chen, "China's Emerging."

²⁰Jakobson, "China's Security."

²¹Wang, "Keynote Speech."

²²Xu Shijie, quoted in Huang et al., "Is China's interest for the Arctic," 62.

²³Zhang, "Keynote Speech."

²⁴See for instance Wright, "The Dragon Eyes the Top of the World."

framed in a long-term perspective. The Arctic region is often claimed to represent a "second Middle East", generally citing the 2008 USGS report uncritically.²⁵

In writing about energy, China's Arctic scholars frequently claim that their country's main motivation for participating in Arctic energy resource development is related to energy security concerns. Crucially, the Arctic region could offer an additional source of energy imports and an alternative to China's traditional supply regions in the Middle East and North Africa. These regions are prone to instability, entailing high risks of import disruption.²⁶ China's experiences with problematic investments, for instance in Sudan, are often cited as warning examples.²⁷ In addition, most of China's oil imports are transported along global sea-lanes: data from China's custom authorities show that between 2002 and 2012 over 85% of China's oil imports came by sea.²⁸ The global sea-lanes are under US naval dominance. Beijing worries that, in the event of a major military conflict with the USA, China would lack the sufficient military capacity to protect its sea lines of communications (SLOCs) or could be subjected to a blockade - for instance in the Malacca Strait, through which over 80% of China's oil imports pass. Moreover, piracy, terrorism or environmental challenges (for instance, natural disasters like typhoons) also pose a threat to sea-borne imports, emplacing additional stress.²⁹ Finally, it is argued that, since China has certain advantages to offer Arctic states - mainly in terms of capital, human resources and a huge market - there exists a potential for energy cooperation between the Arctic states and China. Thus, China should participate in Arctic resource development where possible, in order to achieve an advantageous strategic long-term position.³⁰

China's Arctic scholars remain largely silent, however, on the actual projects or investments plans that Chinese oil companies are engaged in. Writing tends to focus on the underlying drivers of China's Arctic energy interest: when it comes to more detailed assessments, studies are vague. Energy projects are frequently presented as part of general bilateral cooperation, especially with key Arctic resource states like Russia and Canada, without specifying what that energy component concretely implies.³¹ Moreover, in private conversations Chinese scholars may admit that their country's current Arctic energy activity is more limited than the impression given by Chinese academic journals.³²

Industry and energy experts

Detailed assessments made by NOCs are not easily publicly available, which makes it hard for outside observers to fully understand Chinese NOCs assessments and plans for the Arctic. However, from open sources and interview data, some assessments can be offered.

²⁵For good overview of Chinese scholars working on Arctic energy issues see Yang et al., "Beiji nengyuan anguan." ²⁶Pan, "Jiou yu fengxian."

²⁷Sudan was one of the first countries for CNCPs overseas investments, and provided China with large supplies of oil. In 2011, Sudan and South Sudan accounted for almost 5% of China's total oil imports. However, the political conflict between Sudan and South Sudan over oil their resources erupted in early 2012, and oil exports to China dropped to almost zero by April that year. Although imports have now resumed, at a reduced level, China's government has faced mounting pressure from the international community to play a constructive role in seeking a solution to the conflict, while also being pressured by Chinese NOCs to protect investments. See Moreira, "Learning from Failure."

²⁸Li et al., "Beiji tongdao kaifa yu."

²⁹Chen, "China's Self-extrication."

³⁰ Yang et al., "Beiji nengyuan anguan."

³¹Xiao, "Beibingyang hangxian kaifa."

³²Author's email interview with Chinese Arctic scholar, December 2015.

As noted, China's NOCs are today more risk-averse and cost-conscious than just a decade ago, having learned lessons from projects in volatile and political unstable regions. While strategic considerations are central in China's overseas investment strategy, the costs and profits for Chinese NOCs are equally important.³³ Chinese oil companies are looking to invest in regions and to partner with companies where the political risks are modest. The Arctic countries are considered politically stable and with mature economies, making investments less risky and more secure.³⁴ However, there are high start-up costs. Chinese companies face technological challenges, and they lack experience with local regulations. Understanding how civil society works and how to deal with local environmental activism are significant issues.³⁵ Oil-spill or other environmental accidents are also a seen as one of the most challenging aspects of Arctic drilling, where one serious episode can jeopardise confidence in the industry's capacity for Arctic oil and gas exploration.³⁶ With regard to technological competence, Bai Li, a Chinese scholar at China University of Petroleum, has estimated that China's NOCs are at least 14-15 years behind their Western counterparts in research and development for deep-water oil exploration.³⁷ Additionally, as explained by an industrial insider within CNOOC, because of the extreme low temperatures and ice in the Arctic, extraction equipment differs from what is used in deep-water operations elsewhere, entailing high operational costs and long payback time for companies.³⁸ The industry has expressed caution, emphasising the technical limitations of China's NOCs as regards participation in Arctic resource development.

Going north

We see that the Chinese view of Arctic oil and gas resources is more mixed than normally held in the West. Nevertheless, Chinese NOCs have concluded several commercial agreements and participate in investment projects in the Arctic. But what type of projects are Chinese NOCs engaged in? Examination of this will give a more precise indication of China's Arctic oil and gas interest.

Arctic investment projects

Currently it is mainly CNOOC and CNPC, often through subsidiaries, that have specific plans and investments in the Arctic region. An early move by CNOOC came in 2008 when a subsidiary of the company, China Oilfield Services Limited (COSL), bought the Norwegian drilling company Awilco Offshore for approximately USD 2.5 billion. With that purchase, CNOOC gained advanced technology and know-how.³⁹ In September 2015, COSL, Rosneft and Statoil signed a deal on drilling two exploration wells in the Sea of Okhotsk, reportedly to start in 2016.⁴⁰ There are also reports that a seismic vessel belonging to COSL will conduct seismic operations in the Russian part of the Barents Sea for Rosneft.⁴¹ The deal builds on

³³Author's interview with former senior lead researcher at a large Chinese NOC, June 2015, Beijing.

³⁴Pan, "Jiou yu fengxian."

³⁵Li, "Beiji diqu youqi ziyuan," 92-4.

³⁶Yang et al., "Beiji nengyuan anquan."

³⁷Wu, "Zhongguo youqi yu pobing beiji."

³⁸Du, "CNOOC licensed to seek Arctic oil."

³⁹Dyer, "China Oilfield to buy Awilco."

⁴⁰Staalesen, "Rosneft, Statoil Discuss."

⁴¹Staalesen, "Russians choose Chinese Explorers."

a larger Rosneft-Statoil comprehensive agreement from 2012 which includes drilling on the Russian side of the maritime boundary in the Barents Sea. 42

CNOOC has partnered with Icelandic Eykon Energy and Norwegian Petoro for oil and gas exploration in the Dreki area off the coast of Iceland. CNOOC holds a 60% stake, Eykon Energy 15% and Petoro 25%. 43 However, the potential for oil and gas in the Dreki area seems uncertain, and other major international oil companies have pulled out since new data have been disappointing.44 According to media reports, Eykon approached the Chinese company because the Icelandic company needed an international partner to bid for exploration around the island of Jan Mayen, which is Norwegian territory. 45 Nevertheless, CNOOC has remained optimistic and plans for exploration are underway as survey work for oil in the area began in 2014.46

CNOOC (and other Chinese oil companies as well) has also invested heavily in Canadian oil sands, although such investments have had low returns as yet. 47 A concrete example is Northern Cross, a local firm under CNOOC, which has been exploring for natural gas in Canada's northern Yukon. 48 The most notable example was perhaps the massive CNOOC takeover of Canadian's Nexen in 2013 for USD 15.1 billion. CNOOC reportedly planned to buy seismic data on an area in the Barents Sea that could give it an entry into Arctic offshore oil and gas.⁴⁹ However, in early 2016, when the Norwegian Ministry of Petroleum and Energy awarded 56 licences to oil companies on the Norwegian continental shelf, it seems that CNOOC did not apply.⁵⁰

The other major Chinese oil company to participate in Arctic oil and gas projects is CNPC. In a larger Rosneft-CNPC deal concluded in May 2013, CNPC was invited by Rosneft to explore three offshore fields in the Barents and Pechora Seas.⁵¹ These offshore fields hold large deposits of oil and gas but are challenging to develop. Since the 2013 deal, Rosneft has carried out geophysical exploration, but there has been no mention of Chinese involvement.⁵² Negotiations over a Chinese stake in the huge onshore Vankor oil field in Eastern Siberia (which already supplies China via pipe and rail) came to naught, and Indian companies became investors instead.⁵³

Although these projects indicate growing Chinese Arctic energy participation, they are relatively modest. This is especially the case when compared to the Chinese engagement with the onshore Yamal LNG project in the Russian Arctic.

Yamal LNG - the most ambitious project so far

Undoubtedly, the most far-reaching project to date involving Chinese investments is the Yamal LNG project, which will produce gas from the South Tambey fields, on the eastern

⁴²Statoil, Press Release, May 5, 2012.

⁴³Offshore Energy, "CNOOC Awarded Licence."

⁴⁴For instance, in a field adjacent to where CNOOC and Eykon are set to explore, another oil company, Faroe Petroleum, has handed back its license.

⁴⁵Milne, "CNOOC Teams up with Icelandic Group."

⁴⁶Yao, "CNOOC Headed for Arctic."

⁴⁷Snyder, "After a Decade of Canadian Investment."

⁴⁸Holyroyd, "The Business of Arctic Development."

⁴⁹Holter, "China's CNOOC Considers."

⁵⁰Norwegian Ministry of Petroleum and Energy, Press Release.

⁵¹Pototsky, "Russia Lets China."

⁵²Rosneft, "Rosneft Finished Geologic Exploration."

⁵³Reuters, "India Signs Energy Deals."

side of the Yamal Peninsula in Russia's north-western Siberia. The Yamal LNG plant will have capacity for exporting 16.5 million tons of LNG per year, planned to supply customers in both Europe and Asia, by sailing the Northern Sea Route (NSR), along the Russian Arctic coast. Yamal LNG gas is set to commence exports in 2017. The Yamal LNG project includes the development of the Sabetta seaport and an international airport. Estimated cost for the project as of 2015 was USD 27 billion.⁵⁴

The project is operated by Yamal LNG, dominated by the Russian company Novatek. CNPC became involved already in 2013, after initiatives taken by Novatek. Within less than a year, from February 2013 to January 2014, CNPC agreed to take a 20% share and also held negotiations on developing the gas fields, LNG shipping, fund pooling and responsibilities for construction within the set timeframe. 55 China's Silk Road Fund (SRF) obtained a 9.9% equity stake in September 2015 with an announced payment amounting to EUR 11 billion.⁵⁶ SRF will also provide a 15-year loan of approximately EUR 730 million to finance the project.⁵⁷ The SRF is a USD 40 billion fund initiated by the Chinese Government in 2014, for assisting the realisation of President Xi Jinping's ambition of creating greater connectivity between China and the outside world through his One Belt, One Road (OBOR) initiative. 58 Commenting on the purchase, Wang Yangzhi, president of the SRF, said: "We [China] consider Yamal LNG to be one of the most prospective and competitive LNG projects in the world".⁵⁹ The investment made by the SRF was the first investment project in Russia and first investment in the natural gas industry. 60 Additionally, Chinese financing is provided by the Export-Import Bank of China and China Development Bank, which have signed a 15-year loan agreement with Novatek worth more than USD 12 billion to finance the Yamal Project.61

As of early 2016, Yamal LNG was owned by Novatek (50.1%), French Total (20%), CNPC (20%) and the SRF (9.9%).⁶² In addition, China Insurance Investment Ltd, made up of Chinese insurance companies and asset managers, has pledged to fund the Yamal LNG project, without revealing any specifics as to the exact amount. 63 Several other Chinese commercial actors, among them CNOOC and Baosteel, are involved in the LNG terminal project, not least with manufacture of Arctic modules.⁶⁴ For instance, CNOOC's Offshore Oil Engineering Co (COOEC) is building equipment to build up to 51 core modules for the liquefaction process on the LNG terminal (there is a need for more than 240 in total).⁶⁵ That contract was worth USD 1.6 billion - COOEC's largest overseas contract - and deliveries are to be completed in 2017.66

CNPC has signed a long-term contract committing to import 3 million tons of natural gas annually for a 20-year period.⁶⁷ Other contracts are with Total (4 million/year), Gas

⁵⁴Novatek, "Yamal LNG."

⁵⁵Guo et al. "Yama'er LNG xianmu."

⁵⁶Novatek, "NOVATEK and China's Silk Road Fund Conclude Selling," March 15, 2016.

⁵⁷Novatek, "NOVATEK and China's Silk Road Fund Sign," December 17, 2015.

⁵⁸Silk Road Fund Homepage, "Overview."

⁵⁹Wang, quoted in World Oil, September 3, 2015.

⁶⁰Chen, "Silk Road Fund to Expand Ties with Lenders."

⁶¹Farchy, "Chinese Lend \$12bn."

⁶²Novatek Homepage, "Yamal LNG."

⁶³Reuters, "China Insurance Fund," January 5, 2016.

⁶⁴Zhongguo shiyoubao, "Zhongguo shiyou bao."

⁶⁵Author's telephone interview with analyst at DNV GL, December 2014.

⁶⁶ Moscow Times, "China, Russia Sign \$1.6 Bln Deal."

⁶⁷Novatek, "Binding Contract on LNG Supply Concluded with CNPC," May 20, 2014.

Natural (Spain) 2.5 million/year), Gazprom (3 million/year) and Novatek Gas & Power (2.86 million/year).⁶⁸ Except for the gas to Spain, most is slated for Asia, including Chinese markets where it will not compete with Russian pipeline gas. In the summer season, when ice conditions allow for eastward passage along the NSR, LNG vessels will take the shorter route to East Asia. During winter, LNG ships can travel westwards, using Europe for transshipment to China. The price for which CNPC has contracted LNG gas has not been made public, making it difficult to evaluate the commercial gain in Yamal LNG imports.⁶⁹ Price setting has probably followed Asian LNG market practice where the prices of long-term LNG contracts are determined on the basis of the Japan Crude Cocktail index.

LNG export of gas from the Yamal plant requires specialised LNG tankers. Fifteen Arctic LNG carriers have been ordered from the South Korean shipyard Daewoo Shipbuilding & Marine Engineering Co. (DSME), expected to be delivered between 2016 and 2020.⁷⁰ Yamal LNG selected the shipping companies the ships have been sold to 71 – and 14 of them involve Chinese companies. The US-listed LNG tanker company Teekay LNG has, together with China LNG Shipping (Holdings) Ltd., contracted six carriers at a total cost of USD 2.1 billion.⁷² Three LNG carriers have been contracted with Japan's Mitsui OSK Lines and its Chinese partner China Shipping (Group) Company,73 at a total cost reportedly worth USD 932 million.⁷⁴ Greece-based Dynagas Ltd has joined forces with China LNG and Sinotrans Shipping Ltd to form a consortium for five LNG carriers. The total cost for the ships is USD 1.6 billion.⁷⁵ Finally, the Russian state-owned Sovcomflot Group has taken one carrier, completed early in 2016.76

As of 2016, the Yamal project is the only Arctic project involving significant Chinese participation and investments. The question is why, given the more limited progress in the other projects described above. Three possible explanations might be at hand. First of all, since the Yamal project early on included high technical expertise with the participation of Novatek, and in particular Total, the necessary technical competence was put in place. Second, the Russian state has, through subsidies, tax reductions and other support, given the project a certain level of economic and political guarantee. ⁷⁷ These two conditions have made Chinese involvement a relatively low-risk commitment. Thirdly, the Chinese leadership has recognised the importance of the Yamal project to Russia. For China, maintaining stable and positive bilateral relations with Russia is a strategic priority. Through its concrete engagement in the Yamal project, China signals to Russia that it is willing to be a constructive partner, in line with Moscow's ambition of bringing the project forward.

How attractive is the Arctic energy for China?

Despite China's increased demand for oil and natural gas imports, Chinese investments in the Arctic thus far have been limited, and only the Yamal LNG project has seen concrete

⁶⁸Staalesen, "Gas Giants with Yamal Deal."

⁶⁹Author's telephone interview with analyst at DNV GL, December 2014.

 $^{^{70}}$ The ice-class will have the ice classification Arc 7. These carriers can operate down to -50° and 2.1 m of ice.

⁷¹Moe, "The Northern Sea Route," 792.

⁷²Teekay LNG Partners L.P., "Teekay LNG Partners Finalizes Contracts."

⁷³Mitsui O.S.K. Lines, Ltd., "MOL signs Ship Building Contracts."

⁷⁴Iwata and Ma, "Shipping Firms."

⁷⁵Paris and Williams, "Tanker Order Boosts Confidence."

⁷⁶LNG World News, "DSME: SCF Yamal."

⁷⁷Lunden and Fjærtoft, "Government Support to Upstream Oil & Gas in Russia."

Chinese involvement. The question thus arises: How attractive, in fact, are Arctic oil and natural gas for China? We can note four factors that determine present and future Chinese motivations for seeking participation in Arctic energy resource developments.

Arctic conditions

Although technological advances are steadily being made within the oil industry, Arcticspecific challenges - including harsh climate with severe ice conditions, limited infrastructure and environmental concerns - make the Arctic a high-risk area for oil and natural gas production compared to other petroleum-rich regions. With the current low oil price, many on-going or planned Arctic projects appear too costly. In 2015, several Arctic projects involving major international oil companies were cancelled or postponed, such as Shell's drilling off the Alaska coast.⁷⁸

The risks and high costs are evident to Chinese actors as well, and Chinese NOCs have become much more risk-averse and cost-aware. In fact, questions have even been raised concerning the venture that is by far the most advanced, the Yamal LNG project. At least four issues have been pointed out: (1) the specific environmental conditions in the Arctic for development of gas fields and operation of the LNG factory, (2) high ice levels in Arctic waters complicate LNG transport by sea, (3) the development of a US LNG export capacity means increased supplies to the global LNG market, impacting the price of LNG and thus the profits of various LNG projects around the world and (4) the US and European sanctions against Russia due to Moscow's policies in Ukraine will influence the smooth development of the Yamal project.⁷⁹ The Yamal LNG project is commercially vulnerable, and can be profitable only with strong Russian governmental support, tax reductions or other state subsidies.⁸⁰ Additionally, as noted, Chinese oil companies today lack the technological skills needed for Arctic operations. Ironically, precisely technology and know-how might be among Chinese oil companies' main objectives with the Yamal LNG project, as this would allow CNPC to gain advanced technological expertise and know-how.81

China's increased import options

China has today greater options for oil and natural gas imports than only a few years ago, due in part to its diversification strategy, mentioned above. With the oil and gas markets currently characterised by oversupply and low prices, China has taken advantage by further ramping up and diversifying its oil import sources. For instance, since 2012 China has increased its imports from Saudi Arabia by 700,000 b/d, while oil imports from Iraq have increased by 70%. Imports from Latin America have also grown, from 500,000 b/d in 2013 to a record high of 760,000 b/d in September 2014.82 Oil imports from Russia have doubled since 2010, almost 930,000 b/d in April 2015.83 Iranian oil exports to China are also set to increase after the lifting of sanctions against Iran in 2015.84

⁷⁸Myers and Crauss, "Melting Ice isn't opening up."

⁷⁹Guo et al., "Yama'er LNG xiangmu."

⁸⁰Author's interview with former senior lead researcher at a large Chinese NOC, Beijing, June 2015.

⁸¹Author's Interview, Office Head Representative of a major IOC, Beijing, May 2015.

⁸²Daojiong and Meidan, "China and the Middle East."

⁸³Raval, "Russia Takes over as Top Oil Supplier."

⁸⁴Spegele, "Oil-Thirsty China a Winner."

China has also increased its natural gas imports. It already has major pipeline imports arranged with Central Asian states, Russia and Myanmar, and in 2012, pipeline gas imports exceeded LNG imports. 85 Moreover, there are plans to further expand pipeline imports, such as the Central Asia-China pipeline. With the completion of Line C in 2015, and construction of Line D underway, the China-Central Asia pipeline system will have a capacity of 85 bcm. 86 Besides the already announced Power of Siberia pipeline, China and Russia are currently negotiating the Altai pipeline, from Russia's Western Siberia and into China's western provinces. If plans for the Altai line can be completed, this could provide China with an additionally 30 bcm per year.⁸⁷ Pipeline imports are the preferred strategic option for China.88 Given the relatively small volumes of LNG now contracted from Yamal in China's overall LNG imports, and also in light of the pipelines gas deals, Arctic LNG does not play any significant role. In other words, with other options available, the Arctic plays only a minor role in Chinese oil and gas imports – at least in the short to medium term.

China's new economic growth model

As China seeks to restructure its current growth model away from heavy manufacture and export-economy towards a domestic-led consumption and service economy, lower GDP growth rates are becoming the new norm. Official data indicate that China's GDP growth in 2015 was 6.9%, the lowest figure in a quarter of a century.⁸⁹ Moreover, ever-increasing air pollution from the extensive use of fossil fuels has prompted President Xi Jinping to call for an "energy revolution" which seeks not only to improve China's energy intensity, but also to directly combat China's fossil fuel consumption. Natural gas is set to replace coal and oil in China's total energy mix, which would entail strong growth in long-term natural gas demand. However, with the restructuring of China's economy, short-term demand for natural gas has been slowing. In 2014, demand grew by only 8-9% compared with an average of 15% over previous years. 90 Moreover, for the first time since China began importing natural gas in 2006, it noted the first decline in demand year-on-year by 2015. Data indicate that China is currently facing an oversupply of gas, and Chinese oil companies have been selling contracted LNG on the global market. 91 In other words, as China's new economic model implies reduced growth in consumption of fossil fuel for its economic development, the Arctic region, with its high-cost and high-risk environment, will have to compete with other, less costly and less risky regions, even though overall oil and gas imports are set to continue to grow.

Security developments

Security developments affecting the Arctic region also impact China's Arctic oil and gas investment possibilities. While the Arctic region is characterised by a stable security

⁸⁵EIA, "China: International Energy Data and Analysis," 21.

⁸⁶CNPC, "Flow of Natural Gas from Central Asia."

⁸⁷Paik, "Sino-Russian Oil and Gas Cooperation."

⁸⁸Telephone interview with London-based energy expert, December 2015.

⁸⁹BBC, "China Economic Growth Slowest."

⁹⁰EIA, "China: International Energy Data and Analysis."

⁹¹Vukmanovic and Gloystein, "LNG Boom Over as China."

environment, the Arctic cannot be isolated from global geopolitical developments. The Ukraine crisis has affected relations between Russia and Western states – including the Arctic, as US and EU sanctions have targeted Russia's oil industry. With current or planned Arctic projects involving Russian and Western oil companies put on hold or cancelled, Russia has increasingly turned to China for closer bilateral energy ties, including Arctic cooperation. For instance, the topic was discussed at the 12th Meeting of the China–Russia Energy Cooperation committee in November 2015, where China's vice premier Zhang Gaoli stated that China and Russia are pushing ahead on the Yamal project. ⁹² The Russians are keen to include more Chinese presence, and Sergei Donskoy, Russia's Minister for Natural Resources and Environmental Protection, has expressed his support for Chinese investments in Russia's Arctic oil and gas projects. ⁹³

Despite this, Sino–Russian Arctic energy cooperation has remained limited. Russia is still in need of advanced know-how and equipment to develop is energy resources, and that is found among Western oil companies, not Chinese ones. A concrete example is the CNPC–Rosneft deal on exploration in the Pechora Sea, which has not taken off. Rosneft needs Western partners to conduct offshore Arctic oil production, as these operations require specialised technological competence which CNPC currently lacks. Moreover, Russia's primary interest lies in Chinese investments and manufacturing. As much as 68% of the technical equipment for Russian offshore oil and gas is subject to Western sanctions. Russia has invited China to contribute to the manufacture of equipment, but has stressed that this must be produced in Russia. In fact, however, Chinese financial institutions have been less engaged in Russian projects than often claimed by official rhetoric on both sides. The US and European markets are more important, and Chinese banks are reluctant to engage in Russia markets, which they see as being overly regulated and risky.

Conclusions

China's Arctic oil and gas interests are currently more limited in scope and extent than commonly held. Inside China, there is recognition of the potential for Arctic oil and gas resources, but views and positions differ among Chinese Arctic scholars, the government and industry on the possibilities for more active Chinese participation in Arctic resource development. In general, the scholarly community tends to be more optimistic and pro-active than industry, which is more cautious, recognising the limitations of increased Chinese participation, at least in the short to medium term. The official governmental position is to downplay China's Arctic energy interest, to avoid being perceived by the Arctic states as interested in the Arctic solely for natural resource exploration. Moreover, although China is involved in several oil and gas investment projects, only the Yamal LNG project entails substantial Chinese participation. This project has seen an incremental increase in Chinese investors and actors, notably CNPC, but also Chinese shipping companies and manufactures. Moreover, the equity stake purchase by the Silk Road Fund and the loans by Chinese

⁹²Lyu, "China and Russia Cooperate."

⁹³ Moscow Journal, "China is Ready to Participate."

⁹⁴Author's email interview with Chinese Arctic scholar, December, 2015.

⁹⁵Staalesen, "Offshore Oil Feels Pain."

⁹⁶Gabuev, "Did Western Sanctions."

bank indicate a certain degree of governmental backing, implying commitment from key Chinese actors to see this particular project materialise, in contrast to many other Chinese Arctic oil and gas projects mentioned in this article.

Acknowledgement

The author would like to thank Arild Moe, Øystein Tunsjø, Jo Inge Bekkevold, Tom Røseth, Henrik Stålhane Hiim and Iselin Stensdal for many helpful comments on drafts for this article.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author.

Funding

This work was financially supported by the NORRUSS programme of the Research Council of Norway.

References

- BBC. "China Economic Growth Slowest in 25 Years." BBC, January 19, 2016. http://www.bbc.com/ news/business-35349576.
- BBC. "China Economic Growth Slowest in 25 Years." BBC, January 19, 2016. http://www.bbc.com/ news/business-35349576.
- Chang, Gordan. "China's Arctic Play." The Diplomat, March 9, 2010. http://thediplomat.com/2010/03/ chinas-arctic-play/1/.
- Chen, Shaofeng. "China's Self-extrication from the Malacca Dilemma and Implications." International Journal of China Studies 1, no. 1 (2010): 1-24.
- Chen, Gang. "China's Emerging Arctic Strategy." The Polar Journal 2, no. 2 (2012): 358-71.
- Chen, Jia. "Silk Road Fund to Expand Ties with Lenders." China Daily, September 4, 2015. http:// www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2015-09/04/content_21786708.htm.
- Claes, Dag Harald, and Arild Moe. "Arctic Petroleum Resources in a Regional and Global Perspective." In Geopolitics and Security in the Arctic, edited by Rolf Tamnes and Kristine Offerdal, 97-120. London: Routledge, 2014.
- CNPC (China National Petroleum Corporation). "Flow of Natural Gas from Central Asia." http:// www.cnpc.com.cn/en/Flowofnaturalgas from Central Asia/Flowofnaturalgas from Central Asia 2.shtml.
- Daojiong, Zha, and Michal Meidan. "China and the Middle East in a New Energy Landscape." Research Paper. London: Chatham House, 2015.
- Du, Juan. "CNOOC Licensed to Seek Arctic Oil." China Daily, April 3, 2014. http://europe.chinadaily. com.cn/2014-03/04/content_17319412.htm.
- Dyer, Geoff. "China Oilfield to Buy Awilco for \$2.5bn." The Financial Times, July 7, 2008. http://www. ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/8ab964f4-4bf1-11dd-96bb-000077b07658.html#axzz41qwobbym.
- EIA (U.S. Energy Information Administration). "China. International Energy Data and Analysis." Full Report, 2015, 1-36. http://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis_includes/countries_long/ China/china.pdf.
- Farchy, Jack. "Chinese Lend \$12bn for Gas Plant in Russian Arctic." The Financial Times, April 26, 2016. http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/4ca8886e-0e14-11e6-ad80-67655613c2d6.html#axzz47UdgOOiG.
- Gabuev, Alexander. "Did Western Sanctions Affect Sino-Russian Ties?" China Policy Institute Blog, April 26, 2016. https://blogs.nottingham.ac.uk/chinapolicyinstitute/2016/04/26/did-westernsanctions-affect-sino-russian-economic-ties/.
- Guo, Junguang, Chunyan Xia, and Wei Yu. "Yama'er LNG xianmu kaipi Zhong'E nengyuan hezuo xijing." [The Yamal LNG Project Opens up the Path for China-Russia Energy Cooperation.] Guoji shiyou jingji [International Petroleum Economics], no. 10 (2014): 48–52.

- Holter, Michael. "China's CNOOC Considers Norway Exploration as Oil Trumps Nobel." *Bloomberg Business*, October 23, 2014. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-10-23/china-s-cnoocconsiders-norway-exploration-as-oil-trumps-nobel.
- Holyroyd, Carin. "The Business of Arctic Development: East Asian Economic Interests in the Far North." *Canada-East Asia Agenda* 34 (2012): 1–10.
- Hong, Nong. "Emerging Interests of non-Arctic Countries in the Arctic: A Chinese Perspective." *The Polar Journal* 4, no. 2 (2014): 271–86.
- Huang, Linyan, Frederic Lasserre, and Olga Alexeeva. "Is China's Interest for the Arctic Driven by Arctic Shipping Potential?" *Asian Geographer* 32, no. 1 (2015): 59–71.
- Iwata, Mari, and Wayne Ma. "Shipping Firms to Add Arctic LNG Route." *The Wall Street Journal*, July 9, 2014. http://www.wsj.com/articles/china-japan-shippers-to-launch-arctic-lng-route-1404905617.
- Jakobson, Linda. "China's Security and the Arctic." In *Routledge Handbook of Chinese Security*, edited by Lowell Dittmer and Maochun Yu, 155–66. New York: Routledge, 2015.
- Jakobson, Linda, and Jingchao Peng. "China's Arctic Aspirations." SIPRI Policy Paper 34. Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, November 2012.
- Jiang, Julie, and Chen Ding. "Update on Investments by China's National Oil Companies." *Partner Country Series*. Paris: International Energy Agency (IEA), 2014, 1–43.
- Lanteigne, Marc. "China's Emerging Arctic Strategies: Economics and Institutions." Occasional Papers. Reykjavik: Institute of International Affairs, Centre for Arctic Policy Studies, University of Iceland, 2015.
- Li, Jie. "Beiji diqu youqi ziyuan kaifa guoji hezuo jizhi yanjiu." [Analysis of International Cooperation for the Development of Oil and Gas Resources in the Arctic.] Wuhan daxue guojifa pinglun [Wuhan University International Law Review] 17, no. 2 (2015): 88–107.
- Li, Zhenfu, Xiaowen Tang, Lili Yao, Yanlei Shi, and Yunqing Huang. "Beiji tongdao kaifa yu Zhongguo shiyou jinkou tongdao geju bianhua." [Development of Arctic Channel and Patterns of Change in China's Oil importing Channels.] *Ziyuan Kexue* [Resources Science] 37, no. 8 (2015): 1639–49.
- LNG World News. "DSME: SCF Yamal Launched." *LNG World News*, January 18, 2016. http://www.lngworldnews.com/dsme-scf-yamal-launched/.
- Lunden, Lars Petter, and Daniel Fjærtoft. "Government Support to Upstream Oil & Gas in Russia: How Subsidies Influence the Yamal LNG and Prirazlomnoe Projects." Report. Geneva-Oslo-Moscow: International Institute for Sustainable Development, 2014.
- Lundestad, Ingrid, and Øystein Tunsjø. "The United States and China in the Arctic." *Polar Record* 51, no. 4 (2015): 392–403.
- Luo, Jianwen. "Haijun shaojiang: Kaifang beiyanghai, Zhongguo bu ke quewei." [Navy Admiral: China cannot be absent in the Arctic.] March 5, 2010. http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2010-03-05/140117171339s.shtml.
- Lyu, Chang. "China and Russia Cooperate on Liquefied Natural Gas Project." *China Daily*, November 17, 2015. http://europe.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2015-11/17/content_22478701.htm.
- Milne, Richard. "CNOOC Teams up with Icelandic Group in its Play for Arctic oil." *Financial Times*, June 9, 2013. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/7cd80ca8-d0fa-11e2-a3ea-00144feab7de. html#axzz3jiqHjJ6T.
- Mitsui O.S.K. Lines, Ltd. "MOL Signs Ship Building Contracts with DSME for Ice Class Carriers." Press Release, July 9, 2014. http://www.mol.co.jp/en/pr/2014/14036.html.
- Moe, Arild. "The Northern Sea Route: Smooth Sailing Ahead?" Strategic Analysis 38 (2014): 784–802. Moreira, Susana. "Learning from Failure: China's Overseas Oil Investments." Journal of Current Chinese Affairs 42 (2013): 131–65.
- Moscow Journal. "China is Ready to Participate in Joint Arctic," November 20, 2015. http://themoscowjournal.com/china-is-ready-to-participate-in-the-joint-arctic-projects-with-russia/html.
- Moscow Times. "China, Russia Sign \$1.6Bln Deal on Siberian LNG Project," July 10, 2014. http://www.themoscowtimes.com/business/article/china-russia-sign-16bln-deal-on-siberian-lng-project/503249.html.
- Myers, Steven Lee, and Clifford Crauss. "Melting Ice Isn't Opening up Arctic to Oil Bonanza." *The New York Times*, September 7, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/08/world/europe/melting-ice-isnt-opening-arctic-to-oil-bonanza.html?_r=1.

- Norwegian Ministry of Petroleum and Energy. "APA 2015: Considerable Interest in Further Exploration of the Norwegian Continental Shelf." Press Release, January 19, 2016. https://www.regjeringen.no/ en/aktuelt/apa-2015-considerable-interest-in-further-exploration-of-the-norwegian-continentalshelf/id2470979/.
- Novatek. "Binding Contract on LNG Supply Concluded with CNPC." Press Release, May 20, 2014. http://www.novatek.ru/en/business/yamal-lng/yamal press release/.
- Novatek. "NOVATEK and China's Silk Road Fund Sign Binding Definitive Agreement." Press December 17, 2015. http://www.novatek.ru/en/investors/events/archive/index. php?id 4=1056&afrom 4=01.01.2015&ato 4=31.12.2015.
- Novatek. "NOVATEK and China's Silk Road Fund Conclude Selling 9.9% Stake in Yamal LNG." Press Release, March 15, 2016. http://www.novatek.ru/en/press/releases/index.php?id_4=1165.
- Novatek. "Yamal LNG." OAO Novatek Website. http://www.novatek.ru/en/business/yamal-lng/ (accessed November 11, 2015).
- Offshore Energy. "CNOOC Awarded Licence in Dreki Area Offshore Iceland." Offshore Energy, January 22, 2014. http://www.offshoreenergytoday.com/cnooc-awarded-a-licence-in-dreki-areaoffshore-iceland/.
- Paik, Keun-Wook. "Sino-Russian Oil and Gas Cooperation: Entering a New Era of Strategic Partnership?" OIES Paper: WPM 59. Oxford: Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, April 2015.
- Pan, Min. "Jiou yu fengxian: Beiji huanjing bianhua dui Zhongguo nengyuan anquan de yingxiang ji duizheng fenxi." [Opportunities and Risks: The Impact of the Arctic Environmental change on China's Energy Security.] Zhongguo ruan kexue [China Soft Science] 9 (2014): 12–21.
- Paris, Costas, and Selina Williams. "Tanker Order Boosts Confidence in Yamal Project." The Wall Street Journal, September 22, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/progress-on-tankers-eases-fearsof-russian-sanctions-impact-1442928183.
- Pototsky, Dan. "Russia Lets China onto Shelf Oil Projects." Russia Beyond the Headlines, June 5, 2013. http://rbth.asia/business/2013/06/05/russia_lets_china_onto_shelf_oil_projects_47159.html. Rainwater, Shiloh. "Race to the North: China's Arctic Strategy and its Implications." Naval War College Review 66, no. 2 (2013): 62–82.
- Raval, Anji. "Russia Takes over as Top Oil Supplier to China." Financial Times, June 23, 2015. http:// www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/9eda3756-19bc-11e5-8201-cbdb03d71480.html#axzz42KBlY6wq.
- Reuters. "China Insurance Fund to Invest in Russia's Yamal LNG," January 5, 2016. http://in.reuters. com/article/us-india-russia-oil-rosneft-idINKCN0WI120.
- Reuters. "India Signs Energy Deals with Russia's Rosneft," March 16, 2016. http://in.reuters.com/ article/us-india-russia-oil-rosneft-idINKCN0WI120.
- Røseth, Tom. "Russia's China Policy in the Arctic." Strategic Analysis 38, no. 6 (2014): 841-59.
- Rosneft. "Rosneft Finished Geologic Exploration in Barents Sea." Rosneft Press Release, October 13, 2014. http://www.rosneft.com/news/news_in_press/13102014.html.
- Salameh, Mamdouh G. "China Eyes Arctic Access and Resources," USAEE/IAEE Working Paper, 2012. Haslemere: World Bank - Oil Market Consultancy Service, 2014, 841–159.
- Seidler, Christoph. "The Resource Race: China Dips Toes in Arctic Waters." Spiegel Online International, January 25, 2013. http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/growing-chinese-interest-in-thearctic-worries-international-community-a-879654.html.
- Silk Road Fund Homepage. "Overview." http://www.silkroadfund.com.cn/enwap/27365/27367/26761/ index.html.
- Snyder, Jesse. "After a Decade of Canadian Investment, China is Pulling Back. What Now?" Alberta Oil, June 23, 2015. http://www.albertaoilmagazine.com/2015/06/china-pulls-back-on-canadianinvestment/.
- Spegele, Brian. "Oil-Thirsty China a Winner in Iran Deal." The Wall Street Journal, July 14, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/oil-thirsty-china-a-winner-in-iran-deal-1436909582.
- Staalesen, Atle. "Gas Giants with Yamal Deal." Barents Observer, May 27, 2014. http://barentsobserver. com/en/energy/2014/05/gas-giants-yamal-deal-27-05.
- Staalesen, Atle. "Offshore Oil Feels Pain as Spare Parts Come Short." Barents Observer, September 2015. http://barentsobserver.com/en/energy/2015/09/offshore-oil-feels-pain-spare-partscome-short-18-09.

- Staalesen, Atle. "Rosneft, Statoil Discuss Joint Drilling." *Barents Observer*, April 20, 2016. http://thebarentsobserver.com/industry/2016/04/statoil-rosneft-discuss-joint-drilling.
- Staalesen, Atle. "Russians Choose Chinese Explorers for Arctic Oil." *Barents Observer*, April 27, 2016. http://thebarentsobserver.com/industry/2016/04/russians-choose-chinese-explorers-arctic-oil.
- Statoil. "Statoil Signs Cooperation Agreement with Rosneft." Press Release, May 5, 2012. http://www.statoil.com/en/NewsAndMedia/News/2012/Pages/StatoilRosneftMay2012.aspx.
- Sun, Kai. "Beyond the Dragon and the Panda. Understanding China's Engagement in the Arctic." *Special Roundtable Issue: Polar Pursuits: Asia Engages the Arctic, Asia Policy* 18 (2014): 46–51.
- Teekay LNG Partners L.P. "Teekay LNG Partners Finalizes Contracts for Six Yamal LNG Carrier Newbuildings." Press Release, July 9, 2014.http://teekay.com/blog/2014/07/09/teekay-lng-partners-finalizes-contracts-for-six-yamal-lng-carrier-newbuildings/.
- Tonami, Aki. "The Arctic Policy of China and Japan: Multi-layered Economic and Strategic Motivations." *The Polar Journal* 4, no. 1 (2014): 105–26.
- Tunsjø, Øystein. Security and Profit in China's Energy Policy: Hedging Against Risk. New York: Columbia University Press, 2013.
- USGS (United States Geological Survey). "Fact Sheet 2008-3049: Circum-Arctic Resource Appraisal: Estimates of Undiscovered Oil and Gas North of the Arctic Circle," 2008. http://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2008/3049/fs2008-3049.pdf.
- Vukmanovic, Oleg, and Henning Gloystein. "LNG Boom Over as China Looks to Sell Out of Long-term Deals." Reuters, December 9, 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/china-gas-imports-idUSL6N0TN1HM20141209.
- Wang, Yangzhi, quoted in *World Oil*, September 3, 2015. http://www.worldoil.com/news/2015/9/03/russia-s-novatek-sells-99-stake-in-yamal-lng-to-chinese-investment-fund.
- Wang, Yi. "Keynote Speech." Third Arctic Circle Assembly, October 16, 2015. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1307451.shtml.
- Wegge, Njord, and Jingchao Peng. "China and the Law of the Sea: Implications for Arctic Governance." *The Polar Journal* 4, no. 2 (2014): 287–305.
- Wright, Davis Curtis. "The Dragon Eyes the Top of the World. Arctic Policy Debate and Discussion in China." Research Report No. 8. Newport, RI: China Maritime Studies Institute, Naval War College, August 2011, 1–43.
- Wu, Qing. "Zhongguo youqi yu pobing beiji." [China's Oil Companies Wish to Break through the Ice into the Arctic.] *Zhongguo shiyou shihua* [China Oil and Petrochemicals Magazine] 13 (2013): 40–41.
- Xiao, Yang. "Beibingyang hangxian kaifa: Zhongguo de jiou yu tiaozhan." [The Development of Arctic Ocean Routes: Opportunities and Challenges for China.] *Xiandai guoji guanxi* [Contemporary International Relations] 6 (2011): 52–7.
- Xing, Li, and Rasmus Gjedssø Bertelsen. "The Drivers of Chinese Arctic Interests: Political Stability and Energy and Transportation Security." In *Arctic Yearbook 2013*, edited by Lassi Heininen, 53–68. Akurery: Northern Research Forum, 2013.
- Yang, Zhenjiao, Xuemin Sun, and Meijun Xin. "Beiji nengyuan anquan wenti yanjiu zongshu." [A Review of the Problem of Energy Security in Arctic Governance.] *Zhongguo Haiyang daxue xuebao* [Periodical of Ocean University of China] 2 (2015): 25–33.
- Yao, Jin. "CNOOC Headed for Arctic, First Chinese Company Granted Exploration License in Arctic," ABO. About Oil, March 14, 2014. http://www.abo.net/oilportal/topic/view.do?contentId=2214544.
- Zhang, Ming. "Keynote Speech by Vice Foreign Minister Zhang Ming at the China Country Session of the Third Arctic Circle Assembly," October 17, 2015. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/zyjh_665391/t1306858.shtml.
- Zhongguo shiyoubao. "Zhongguo shiyou bao "Yamaer LNG xiangmu: Zhong'E nengyuan hezuo dianliang beijijuan de nengyuan mingzhu" [The Yamal LNG Project: The Brightening Spot in China–Russia Arctic Energy Cooperation.] *Zhongguo shiyoubao* [China Oil Magazine], April 14, 2015. http://www.chinagas.org.cn/qingjie/other/2015-04-14/27083.html.